THE FAYETTE COUNTY PLANNING COMMISSION met on November 1, 2012 at 7:00 P.M. in the Fayette County Administrative Complex, 140 Stonewall Avenue West, Board of Commissioners Conference Room, Suite 100, Fayetteville, Georgia.

**MEMBERS PRESENT:** Tim Thoms, Chairman

Al Gilbert, Vice-Chairman

Jim Graw

MEMBERS ABSENT: Douglas Powell

Bill Beckwith

STAFF PRESENT: Pete Frisina, Director Community Services Division

Dennis Dutton, Zoning Administrator

Hank Derbyshire, Marshal

## Welcome and Call to Order:

Chairman Thoms called the Planning Commission Meeting to order. Chairman Thoms introduced the Commission Members, Staff, and Marshal. Chairman Thoms also stated that Bill Beckwith and Doug Powell were both absent tonight.

\* \* \* \* \* \* \* \* \*

1. Consideration of the Minutes for the Meeting Held on October 18, 2012.

Chairman Thoms asked the Planning Commission members if they had any comments or changes to the minutes. Al Gilbert made a motion to approve the minutes. Jim Graw seconded the motion. The motion unanimously passed 3-0. Members voting in favor were: Chairman Tim Thoms, Al Gilbert, and Jim Graw. Bill Beckwith and Doug Powell were absent.

## **PUBLIC HEARING:**

- 2. Consideration of Amendments to the Fayette County Code Of Ordinances, Chapter 20.
  Zoning Ordinance, Article III. Definitions, Article IV. Establishment of Districts,
  Article V. General Provisions, Article VI. District Use Requirements, And Article VII.
  Conditional Uses, Nonconformances, Transportation Corridor Overlay Zone, and
  Commercial Development Standards concerning the area of State Routes 138 and 314,
  and the number of Animals in the A-R Zoning District
- 3. Consideration of Amendments to the Land Use Element Text and Future Land Use
  Plan Map of the Fayette County Comprehensive Plan for the area on State Routes 138
  and 314

ITEMS 2 AND 3 WILL BE HEARD BY THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS IN A
PUBLIC HEARING ON DECEMBER 13, 2012.

Page 2 November 1, 2012 PC Meeting

Chairman Thoms asked Dennis Dutton to read the procedures for Public Hearings. Chairman Thoms reiterated the procedures and explained that amendments were being proposed for the Zoning Ordinance and Comprehensive Plan and there was no actual rezoning of property taking place tonight. Chairman Thoms asked Pete Frisina to present the proposed amendments to the Zoning Ordinance and Comprehensive Plan.

Pete Frisina read the items and said since both items were related it would best to discuss them at the same time but it would require two separate votes. He added that these items will be considered by the Board of Commissioners (BOC) on December 13<sup>th</sup>, 2012 at 7:00 pm in this same meeting room.

Pete Frisina stated that in June of 2012, a land owner and local business person came before the BOC to request that the Land Use Plan be reviewed on SR 138 as they were working on the development of a movie studio and the current Land Use Plan did not designate the area for that type of development. He said the BOC instructed staff and the Planning Commission to review the Land Use Plan and bring recommendations back to the BOC. He stated staff and Planning Commission reviewed the area and studied a number of options for the area such as creating a new zoning district for the area and also looked at the option of Commercial land use for the area as a movie studio was allowed in the current commercial zoning district, but came back to creating a new non-retail business zoning district for the area based on input from a few of the residents of the area. He added the new General Business zoning district was created with no retail or industrial uses and also created was a new General Business land use category for the Comprehensive Plan and Future Land Use Plan map to correspond to this new zoning district. He said the area designated for General Business on the Future Land Use Plan map encompasses an area that comes approximately 1,000 feet off of SR 138 between the property where the Catholic school is located, which is designated as Public Facilities/Institutional on the Land Use Plan, and an area at the intersection of SR 138 and 314 which is shown as Commercial and Office on the Land Use Plan. He stated that in addition, a new S.R. 138 and North S.R. 314 Overlay Zone had to be created to address this area and the overlay zone has the architectural standards. He added the area was covered under the General State Route Overlay, but it did not anticipate the larger buildings that are likely in the General Business zoning district, so this new Overlay Zone has a threshold based on total square footage (35,000 sq ft) and a minimum building dimension of 150 feet where the architectural standards requiring a residential character will not apply. He stated the architectural standards for the larger buildings would require that a minimum of 50 percent of the wall area is covered in a brick stone, wood, textured masonry, precast concrete, or stucco, including an engineered façade that simulate these materials, and any area covered by metal façade must have a horizontal seams as opposed the metal façade with a vertical seams which is associated with an industrial building. He added the Overlay Zoned would require the standard 50 foot landscape area along the right-of-way and a 100 foot front yard building setback.

Pete Frisina said also included is amendments to the zoning ordinance regarding the number of animals in the A-R zoning district. He said the BOC instructed staff and Planning Commission to

Page 3 November 1, 2012 PC Meeting

prepare recommended amendments to the Zoning Ordinance to remove the limit of three (3) animals in the A-R zoning district as the zoning district allows unlimited livestock. He added that the intent of the amendments are to allow unlimited pet dogs and/or cats for personal use in A-R but still regulate commercial kennels and veterinarian clinics. He stated the amendments include a new section in Article V that specifies the number of animals allowed per each zoning district as opposed to reading through several articles of the ordinance to determine the number of animals allowed, regulations to govern the placement of dog houses, pens, runs and similar open air animal enclosures, and definitions for pet rescue and hobby breeder. He added that the intent is for the animal enclosures to be to the side or rear of the principal structure and meet the setbacks and a pet rescue that keeps the animals primarily in the residence did not have to meet the kennel requirements but if the animals were primarily kept outside of the residence it would need to meet the 300 foot kennel setback from other residential property.

Pete Frisina said Comprehensive Plan land use amendments are text and map amendments to correlate with the new General Business zoning district proposed for the SR 138 and 314 areas.

Chairman Thoms called for public comment and asked for those who were in favor of the amendments to come forward to speak. Hearing none, Chairman Thoms asked for those in opposition to come forward to speak.

Aisha Abdul-Raman said she opposes the amendments for the land use and zoning in the SR 138 area. She said that there was not proper notice to the citizens in this area as it is the gateway into the county and the home of seven (7) predominantly African-American neighborhoods and each Home Owner's Association president should have been contacted and notified of these proposed land use and zoning amendments because these neighborhoods will be directly impacted by development on SR 138. She added that she did not want SR 138 to look like Old National Highway; she did not want pawn shops and U-Hauls there, and auction houses that look like the Red Baron or the Great Gatsby with lawn structures as she likes the bucolic nature of the area. She said she has asked the question but not gotten a straight answer and she believes that all of this area is owned by one (1) or two (2) individuals and while she would like her local government to make a change in land use to help her sell her property, she doesn't think it is an appropriate thing to do and any change should be based on need, as in do we need more commercial space, do we need the face of that neighborhood to change and she does not think it needs to change. She added that Fulton County allowed a commercial building to be built in this area with 12 spaces in which only four (4) have ever been occupied and the grass is overgrown and parking lot is deteriorating and if somebody wanted to use that it would be rented and she doesn't think we need this in this area now. She said in addition to notice and need, she also asks who will benefit from this as the neighborhoods haven't asked for this otherwise the other spaces would occupied. She said this will benefit a particular property owner who has someone who wants to build a movie studio, as we don't have any pictures of the studio or architectural renderings and as we know what it won't look like based on the proposed architectural standards, we don't know what it will look like. She said she comes from California and she knows Page 4 November 1, 2012 PC Meeting

what these big satellites dishes look like for broadcast studios and they are big ugly structures and she voiced opposition to a broadcast studio and it is still in the proposed amendments and she still wants the broadcast studio eliminated from the amendments. She said that she doesn't think that the need is there and she asks the Planning Commission to rethink its position.

Bob Sits said he was concerned about the amendments concerning the number of pets in A-R as they are being related to the fact that livestock is not limited in A-R. He added that livestock and pets are different and the amendments are creating two groups of pet owners, those with unlimited animals for breeding and those that can only have one (1) litter of animals of not more than six (6) months old and he questions the structure of the statute and the objective to animal control. He said you are currently allowed to have three (3) animals under the current ordinance but if you have two female dogs for breeding, where the typical dog can come into season two (2) to three (3) times a year with an average litter of four (4) to eight (8) puppies per litter, so four litters with eight (8) puppies is 32 puppies but the amendments limit them to 30 and you can't control nature. He said he thinks the intent is to control the number of puppies and the current ordinance as it is written with the limit of three (3) animals succeeds in doing that. He said he doesn't like limiting the number of pets a person can have but he would like to see something that allows a limit of three (3) un-neutered/spayed pets and then no limit on the number of neutered/spayed pets which is an incentive to be a responsible pet owner because this will control a bigger problem in the future with more animals going through Animal Control. He stated that he would recommend that these amendments not be acted on until a more comprehensive approach with an overall objective to animal control can be developed. He said he has some handouts for the Planning Commission which the Marshal distributed to the Planning Commission. He said the issues are addressing the increasing animal population, facilitating the local adoption groups as they are limited to three (3) animals as well, and regulations are scattered over many parts of the County's codes and the approach is scattered and he recommended that the Planning Commission recommend that all of the regulations need to be reviewed with animal groups and citizen involved in the process. He added that there are groups that are involved with the trapping, neutering and releasing of feral cats which helps keep breeding cats out of the area so they don't become a problem and the problem is not animal control it should be a more objective approach of animal population control. He said all of the animal control regulations need to be reviewed and amended.

Chairman Thoms asked for anyone one else to speak in opposition to the amendment, seeing none he closed the public comment and brought the items back to the Planning Commission for discussion.

Al Gilbert said that he would clarify the difference between land use and zoning. He added that land use is shown on the future land use plan map and it signifies what should be put in every part of the county with residential zoning of one (1), two (2), or five (5) acre zoning and where non-residential development will go. He stated that we are creating a new land use where a new General Business zoning district will be indicated.

Page 5 November 1, 2012 PC Meeting

Jim Graw asked Bob Sits what changes he would make to the amendments. Bob said he saw no difference between A-R or other residential zoning districts in terms of the number of animals, where A-R has five (5) acres it is not likely that someone will fence in the whole five (5) acres to control animals so if someone on a one (1) acre lot fences in a half acre what's the difference. He added that three (3) is a good number for breeding and the number of three was also recommended by a past animal control director as four (4) dogs could lead to a pack mentality and be dangerous to the owners or others and he didn't think there was any basis for that happening. He said the nuisance regulations need to be reviewed to be affective in animal control. Jim Graw asked Bob if he is saying that he would limit every person to no more than three (3) un-neutered/spayed pets and unlimited neutered/spayed pets. Bob replied yes that is what he recommends. Jim Graw said unfortunately the County has to have some number to be able to regulate affectively. Bob said the County needs to regulate through nuisance regulations and he doesn't know if that should be Planning and Zoning or Animal Control.

Alice Jones said she would like to comment. Chairman Thoms stated that the public comment period was over but if she didn't have any comments about animals he would ask her to hold her comments but he would be interested in hearing her comments after that discussion.

Jim Graw said he is concerned with the animal amendments but he doesn't want to delay all of the amendments because of one issue. Chairman Thoms asked since the zoning amendments were advertised together, can they be acted on separately. Pete Frisina stated that those sections involving animals would need to be pulled out of the motion and he reminded the Planning Commission that it was their consensus to move ahead with the A-R portion of the animal amendments knowing that there are still issues that need to be worked on in terms of animals. Al Gilbert agreed that was the consensus of the Planning Commission and that additional work is needed on this issue. Chairman Thoms said that this is a good first step and there is additional work that needs to be done with Animal Control regulations as he doesn't know that it is the Planning Commission's responsibility. Jim Graw agreed that he doesn't know if it is the Planning Commission issue either and could be handled by some other means. Jim Graw said that the neutering aspect of animal control is something that could be considered but he didn't think it was a zoning function and may need to be addressed somewhere else. Chairman Thoms agreed with Jim Graw.

Chairman Thoms asked again if all of the amendments need to be delayed or can they be acted on individually. Pete Frisina stated that each section is numbered in the proposed amendments and portions could be pulled out and not acted on but the BOC is comfortable with the animals in A-R and he told the BOC that staff and the Planning Commission is still working on other issues in the zoning ordinance concerning animals. Jim Graw said he is comfortable with passing these amendments tonight knowing that we can continue to work on the animal issue.

Bob Sits asked if the Planning Commission could state to the BOC that it be required that local animal groups be involved. Chairman Thoms said it is not the place of the Planning Commission to

Page 6 November 1, 2012 PC Meeting

tell the BOC what to do but they will see the minutes from this meeting and be aware of the interest. Al Gilbert said the Planning Commission are not animal control experts and when Animal Control came to our meeting and felt comfortable with these amendments he felt we could move ahead with this portion knowing there is more work to do on the issue.

Chairman Thoms asked Alice Jones to make her comments. Alice Jones said that the she is the Vice-President of the North Fayette Community Association who represents to community and subdivisions and she doesn't think that citizen are aware of this public hearing and she didn't know that the County was proceeding with public hearings because we don't get the newspaper in our area so we are not given the opportunity to have the communication of what's going on here as what's being presented tonight, so my question is this the first public hearing on these amendments. Chairman Thoms said this is the first public hearing on the amendments and the Planning Commission recommendations will be sent to the BOC to consider at their public hearing on December 13, 2012. Alice Jones asked if the public would have input at the BOC public hearing on December 13, 2012. Chairman Thoms replied that the public would have the opportunity to comment at the BOC public hearing on December 13, 2012. Alice Jones recommended that the County have better means of communication with the masses specifically, the Dix-Lee-On subdivision that will be affected by any changes as well as all the other subdivisions in the area, perhaps notice could be sent through the water bills. Jim Graw stated that if the BOC adopts these amendments, the land owner will need to petition for a rezoning and signs will be placed on the property and people will be aware of the rezoning. Alice Jones said the County has to give the citizen due notice of what is going on in their area.

Chairman Thoms said that this is a unique area as it is on the northern boundary of the county with Clayton County where the north side of SR 138 is planned for a more intense land use that would allow buildings of mixed uses of four (4) or five (5) stories. He said that development pattern in Clayton County impacted his vision of SR 138 where Fayette County had a land use of Office along the road and residential behind the Office and Office is usually considered a step down from intense uses to residential. He said, however, a movie studio is currently allowed in Commercial and Industrial zoning and he initially thought Commercial was the answer but with public input he determined that Commercial was not acceptable to the residents and that is when he considered a non-retail alternative, which is the General Business zoning district. He said the amendments we are considering tonight remind him of the work that was done many years ago on the SR 54 West corridor where non-residential development was allowed but heavily controlled.

Jim Graw said into response to a previous public comment that no site plans, drawings or renderings were brought in tonight for this proposed movie studio, that those items will be submitted at the time of the actual rezoning request.

Aisha Abdul-Raman said that what is most offensive about this is there is no demonstrated need for this change and the seven (7) communities that will most impacted by this did not ask for this change

Page 7 November 1, 2012 PC Meeting

in the land use on SR 138 and looks like this is being done for the benefit of one (1) land owner.

Al Gilbert made a motion to approve the amendments to the zoning ordinance as described under item number 2. Chairman Thoms seconded the motion. Chairman Thoms said he thought that the Planning Commission had done a lot of work on these amendments and he appreciated the comments from the public which the Planning Commission had used to shape these amendments and he was comfortable with the amendments. Chairman Thoms asked for any other comments, hearing none he called for the vote. The motion passed 3-0. Members voting in favor were: Chairman Thoms, Al Gilbert, and Jim Graw. Bill Beckwith and Doug Powell were absent.

Al Gilbert made a motion to approve the Comprehensive Plan amendments as stated under item number 3. Jim Graw seconded the motion. Chairman Thoms asked for any comments, hearing none he called for the vote. The motion passed 3-0. Members voting in favor were: Chairman Thoms, Al Gilbert, and Jim Graw. Bill Beckwith and Doug Powell were absent.

Chairman Thoms stated these same items will be heard by the BOC on December 13, 2012 and he would encourage those there tonight let their neighborhoods know of that. He said he realizes that it is hard to communicate with everyone when the County is making these types of changes and thanked the citizens for their input.

Al Gilbert said he would encourage Bob Sits to approach the BOC with a recommendation of a citizen committee regarding animals.

Pete Frisina said the next Planning Commission meeting will be cancelled since the BOC rescheduled their meeting for that same night.

Chairman Thoms asked if there was any further business. Hearing none, Al Gilbert made a motion to adjourn the Meeting. The motion unanimously passed 3-0. Members voting in favor of adjournment were: Chairman Thoms, Al Gilbert, and Jim Graw. Bill Beckwith and Doug Powell were absent. The Meeting adjourned at 8:45 P.M.

PLANNING COMMISSION OF FAYETTE COUNTY

ATTEST:

TIM THOMS CHAIRMAN